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47th Annual Meeting of 

CANADIAN MENNONITE PUBLISHING SERVICE 
Saturday, April 28, 2018, 4:00 p.m. 

Foothills Mennonite Church, Calgary, Alberta 

 

 

Agenda 

 
 

1. List of members of the corporation 

- Bryce Miller, Secretary, CMPS 

2. Items requiring actions by CMPS members: 

a) Approval of minutes from 2017 annual meeting 

b) Acceptance of 2017 financial statements 

c) Appointment of auditor for 2018 

d) Elections of CMPS directors 

– Lois Epp, Calgary, Alberta, 2018 - 2021, second term 

– Bryce Miller, Winnipeg, Manitoba, 2018 – 2021, second term 

3. Other business and discussion 

4. Adjournment 

 

The CMPS 2017 Annual Report contains board, editorial and circulation reports as well as 

audited financial statements for 2017. 

 

A fundraising concert for Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service follows at Cardel Theatre, 

Calgary, 7:00 pm. 
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CANADIAN MENNONITE PUBLISHING SERVICE 

46th Annual Members Meeting 

Minutes 

April 22, 2017, 4:00 pm 

First Mennonite Church 

800 King Street East, Kitchener Ontario 

 
Members present 

MC Canada:  Elmer Hildebrand, Henry Krause, Doreen Martens, Rod Wiens  

MCBC:  Linda Matties 

MC Alberta:  none 

MC Saskatchewan:  Larry Epp 

MC Manitoba: Ken Reddig   

MCEC:  Tim Reimer 

Individuals registered as members:  Ron Rempel 

Tobi Thiessen (staff), Virginia Hostetler (staff) 

 

1.  Henry Krause called the meeting to order 

 

2. Moved by Doreen Martens / Seconded by Ken Reddig / Carried:  That the 2016 financial 

statements be received as presented 

 

3. Moved by Linda Matties / Seconded by Elmer Hildebrand / Carried: That BDO be appointed 

auditors for 2017. 

 

4. Moved by Elmer Hildebrand / Seconded by Bryce Miller / Carried that the Directors be 

appointed by acclamation. 

 

5. There are no further reports beyond the written reports as provided by directors and staff. 

 

6. For information: 

The archival records of CMPS and Canadian Mennonite are held at Conrad Grebel 

College Archives. 

Records will be retained at the office for five years and then taken to archives. 

Resumes will be destroyed. 

Usage for research purposes to commence after 20 years. 

 

Adjournment 

 

Minutes recorded by Linda Matties 
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2017 Chairperson’s Report  

 

Let me start this report by saying thank you to all the staff and writers of Canadian Mennonite. 

You have continued to produce a well-written magazine both on paper and digitally for our 

readers and the Mennonite Church across Canada.  Well done! 

 

2017 saw some significant changes within CM as well as in the structure of both Mennonite 

Church Canada and the Regional Churches (formerly Area churches) and CM has continued to 

provide good coverage of the ways in which these changes have and are taking place as well as 

the ongoing work of providing information, news and thoughtful articles on issues of faith and 

life.   

 

Thank you to Ginny Hostetler and Tobi Thiessen for stepping up and doing fine work in their 

new assignments following Dick Benner’s retirement at the end of March 2017.  We also want to 

remember Dick and his quite sudden passing on November 4 and again give thanks for his work 

for CM over the years. 

 

The restructuring of Mennonite Church Canada in October has and will continue to result in both 

challenges and opportunities for CM.  We are thankful to our covenant partners (Regional and 

National) that we will continue to work with our funding model through 2018 as various aspects 

of the new structure are determined and carried out.  We reported last year that a 

Communications Working Group had been set up to look at how best to work on 

communications between and among the Regional churches in the new structure.  That group 

completed its work with various recommendations last May. 

 

Thanks to Tobi for her work on the ‘Two Divisions proposal’ and we will see where this idea 

goes as the Executive Staff Group of Mennonite Church Canada works on determining the 

communications needs for the new structural alignment in Canada in the next year and a half. 

 

We are grateful to the many donors who continue to support CM as well as the Canadian 

Periodical Fund grant that CM received again this year.  With a larger grant than budgeted for 

and the ongoing support of readers and the Covenant partners CM was able to end the year with a 

small surplus.  Thanks as well to the work of staff for continuing to generate funds through 

advertising revenue, working with donors as well as being diligent in monitoring spending.   

 

We also recognize ongoing challenges that CM faces such as the one that came about after the 

Maple View supplement was published in the fall.  Although there was much negative response 

there were also many supportive comments about the role and purpose of CM in ongoing 

conversations in the larger church.  The relationship between publishing a paper magazine and an 

online presence through social media and a digital magazine continue to be a significant issue 

needing attention.  Thanks to staff for their ongoing work in strengthening our online presence 

and for initiatives such as ‘Once around the barn’ with Will Braun.    

 

I also want to affirm another new initiative this year with the retooling and visioning meetings 

that took place for staff in the summer as well as the writers group ‘in service’ event that took 
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place in Winnipeg in October.  These are important ways in which to strengthen, renew and 

encourage staff and writers in the good work they are doing.   

 

As we look back on last year and plan for the future I continue to be optimistic that we can meet 

the challenges before us and find ways to continue to serve the church through Canadian 

Mennonite.  We have excellent staff and a vision for strengthening and supporting the church in 

its various forms and ministries across the country and so I look forward to what the future will 

bring.  

—Henry Krause 

Langley, B.C. 

 

 

2017 Publisher’s Report 

 

Since 1953, Canadian Mennonite has been publishing the stories of our church family. We offer 

a broad range of articles, views and opinions by church members from across the country. Stories 

are written by seven correspondents and writers who are spread out from British Columbia to 

Ontario. There are seven staff in Waterloo, Ontario who do editing, graphic design, advertising, 

production and administration. Most CM positions are part-time, to manage an online presence 

and produce 23 or 24 issues of the print magazine in a year. The print cycle is bi-weekly, with 

some slower 3-week cycles in summer and at Christmas. 

 

Canadian Mennonite’s mission is to educate, inspire, inform and foster dialogue on issues facing 

Mennonites in Canada. In addition to articles written by staff about activities and people in our 

churches, CM carries the voices of church leaders and gives space to issues discussed at the 

nationwide church level. There is a stable of columnists whose opinions are featured regularly. 

Readers across the country respond to what they see, by posting comments on our website or 

sending in letters to print in the Reader’s Write section. Other people submit longer viewpoint 

pieces, or essays, for us to consider as the feature article in any given issue. 

 

We are deeply grateful for the Every Home Plan that, since 1997, has allowed anyone who 

attends a Mennonite Church congregation to subscribe to the magazine. These days, a 

subscription can be print or digital. A print subscription means the magazine is mailed to 

individual homes. A digital subscription means a replica of the print magazine is emailed to the 

subscriber. Because a print copy goes to a physical address where there could be more than one 

reader, we allow a digital subscription to include up to two email addresses.  

 

On the website, some stories get posted that are never published in print, because they are time 

sensitive or because of space restrictions in print. Similarly, a portion of the print magazine is not 

posted to the website until 60 days after publication, in order to retain value in maintaining a 

subscription. 
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Regional Coverage and Audience 

The following table gives a picture of Canadian Mennonite coverage of our church across the 

country, and our audience in 2017.  

  

 
% of 

members 
in MC 

Canada* 
% of CM 

subscribers 

% of 
articles 

published 

% of 
letter 

writers 

% of CM 
website 

users 

# items 
published 

in CM** 

# of CM 
subscribers 

(print or 
digital) 

# of 
Canadian 
web visits 

BC 11% 6% 10% 11% 13% 57             609      20,497  

Alberta 4% 6% 8% 9% 11% 47             660      17,173  

Saskatchewan 9% 10% 11% 9% 7% 66          1,056      11,268  

Manitoba 27% 30% 23% 23% 19% 137          3,175      29,497  

Ontario & east 49% 49% 38% 49% 45% 214          5,192      69,860  

MC Canada 100%  11%   67 10,692 155,685 
* based on April 2017 MC Canada data  
** includes print and online articles, viewpoints, letters, features, photos, news releases and columns. Excludes 
items related to MCC, CMU, MDS, Abundance or other church partners 

We track statistics to monitor whether CM is evenly read across the country.  Mennonite Church 

Eastern Canada includes Ontario, Quebec and one congregation in New Brunswick. Representing 

49% of church members across the country, MCEC also accounts for 49% of CM subscribers and 

49% of the people who wrote letters to Readers Write. Mennonite Church Manitoba is next 

largest region, accounting for 27% of Mennonite Church Canada membership and 30% of 

subscribers. When we compare numbers of subscribers with numbers of members, we estimate 

that 69% of MC Canada households subscribe to CM. 

 

Mennonite Church British Columbia accounts for 11% of MC Canada membership but only 6% 

of CM subscribers. This shows that interest in subscribing to the magazine is low, yet the ones 

who do subscribe are very engaged, accounting for 11% of our letter writers. Meanwhile, non-

subscribers find value in the website. BC accounts for 13% of Canadian web traffic. 

 

The dynamic is somewhat different in Alberta, which represents only 4% of MC Canada 

membership but 6% of CM subscribers, 9% of letter writers and 11% of Canadian web visitors. 

In Saskatchewan, we have relatively lower web engagement, but strong interest otherwise. 

Representing 9% of MC Canada membership, Saskatchewan readers account for 10% of our 

subscribers, 9% of letter writers and only 7% of Canadian web visitors. 

 

In total in 2017, there were 10,692 subscriptions (print and digital) in Canada, most of which are 

managed through our churches in the Every Home Plan. It is a net loss of 516 subscriptions over 

2016. In sharp contrast, Canadian traffic coming to the CM website grew 27% in 2017 to 155,685 

sessions.  

 

CM also counts how many articles are published from each region of the country, to ensure we 

are not giving unbalanced geographic coverage. Some articles are national in focus, or were 

written by Mennonite Church Canada staff. Details about how many articles related to each 

different region are in the table above. 
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Finances 

Revenue grew $4000 in 2017 to $742,732 against expenses of $739,425, giving CMPS a small 

surplus of $3,300. Overall cash balances grew by $15,666. 

 

Revenue 

A $22,000 increase in the Canada Periodical Fund grant offset lower revenue from subscriptions, 

advertising and donations. Within the category of subscription revenue, the Every Home Plan 

accounted for $239,525, down almost $10,000 from 2016. (Every Home Plan revenue comes 

from the five Publishing Partners (Mennonite Church Canada, and each Regional Church) for a 

proportion of the subscriptions in their respective jurisdictions.) Other subscription revenue 

comes from individuals and churches that have group plans but are not members of Mennonite 

Church Canada. Individual and group subscription revenue was also down about $2000 over 

2016. 

 

Advertising and donation revenue were each down about $5000 over 2016. Advertising is 

difficult to sell in the current media environment. Two large clients (MennoMedia and 

TourImagination) dramatically cut their print advertising in 2017, though the loss was offset by 

growth in advertising from the large Mennonite schools, and online advertising. In terms of 

donations, CMPS carried out its usual spring and fall fundraising drives. The spring mailing was 

sent to all subscribers, and generated a strong return. However, the fall fundraising letter went 

into the mail much later than usual due to an error at the printing company. As a result, returns 

from the fall drive were lower than in 2016. Overall, donation revenue was $4000 less than in 

2016. 

 

Expenses 

Given the changing media environment, the 2017 budget included items to help CMPS adapt. We 

published 23 issues instead of 24, and increased the page count on the remaining issues in order 

to publish the same number of stories but save on postage costs. The money saved was used to 

pay for upgrades to our website and office software. CMPS also had lower than expected salary 

costs ($257,451 compared to $266,800 budgeted) due to the unexpected departure of our graphic 

designer. It took time to replace him, and we operated with one less staff person for a period, then 

had a short-term contract person fill in. The position was officially re-filled on January 1, 2018. 

 

Fundraising expenses were significantly higher than previous years ($12,935 compared to $4,949 

in 2016). This was due to the direct mailing to all subscribers in spring. Returns from that 

fundraising drive exceeded expenses and 194 new donors were added to the existing donor 

database, so the drive was considered a success. 

 

Overall 2017 expenses were $739,425, lower than the $742,000 budgeted but higher than 2016 

expenses of $736,000. 
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Staff 

In 2017, CMPS made a significant change to its corporate structure. Instead of a full-time 

Editor/Publisher and a half-time Web Editor, we now have a half-time Publisher and a full-time 

Executive Editor. Tobi Thiessen was hired as Publisher at .5 FTE starting March 20. Virginia 

Hostetler expanded her role from .5 FTE Web Editor to full-time Executive Editor at the same 

time. Former Editor/Publisher Dick Benner retired March 31. The new positions are for two-year 

terms while the board evaluates future leadership needs. 

 

After 9 years of service, graphic designer Dan Johnson left CMPS in May. He was replaced by 

Betty Avery in the .5FTE position that became effective January 1, 2018. Manitoba 

correspondent Nicolien Klassen-Wiebe succeeded Beth Downey Sawatzky in September. 

Facilities and Equipment 

CMPS owns its unit at 490 Dutton Drive. The facility is aging but adequate. Annual 

condominium fees of $5600 cover snow removal and exterior maintenance. CMPS is responsible 

for interior maintenance, including heating, cooling and plumbing. Furnace repairs in 2017 cost 

$750. The furnace may need replacing in the near future but the Capital Fund has $10,000 

designated for that purpose.  

 

Computer equipment and some proprietary software is owned by CMPS. In 2017, one new 

computer was purchased. Hardware, in-house systems and the website are maintained by contract 

with Peaceworks. Increasingly, software is licensed by subscription rather than owned. In 2017, 

CMPS upgraded to current versions of software such as Adobe Creative Suite and Microsoft 

Office products through subscriptions. In terms of the proprietary software, these are systems 

designed over 10 years ago to support CM’s various database needs (circulation, advertising, 

archives). 

 

—Tobi Thiessen, Publisher 
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Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service 

 

Board of Directors as of Dec. 31, 2017 
Representing Term 

Canadian Mennonite Publishing Service 

• Lois Epp, Calgary, AB 2015 - 2018, first term 

• Bryce Miller, Winnipeg, MB 2015 ‐ 2018, first term 

• Ally Siebert, Ottawa, ON 2016 - 2019, first term 

Mennonite Church Canada 

 Elmer Hildebrand, Winnipeg, MB 2016 - 2019, first term 

• Henry Krause, Langley, BC 2017 - 2020, second term 

 Doreen Martens, Oakville, ON  2016 - 2019, third term 

 Rod Wiens, Herschel, SK  2015 - 2018, first term 

Mennonite Church British Columbia 

 Linda Matties, Abbotsford, BC  2015 - 2018, third term 

Mennonite Church Alberta 

 Art Koop, Calgary, AB 2017 – 2020, first term  

Mennonite  Church Saskatchewan 

• Larry Epp, Rosthern, SK 2016 - 2019, first term 

Mennonite Church Manitoba 

 Ken Reddig, Pinawa, MB 2014 - 2017, first term 

Mennonite Church Eastern Canada 

• Tim Reimer, Toronto, ON 2016 - 2019, third term 

• indicates Executive Committee of the Board 

 

 

Staff as of Dec. 31, 2017 
 

Head office Started Time 

Betty Avery, Graphic Designer 2017 50% 

Barb Draper, Editorial Assistant 2001 50% 

Michael Hostettler, Advertising Representative 2013 40% 

Virginia Hostettler, Executive Editor 2017 100% 

Lisa Jacky, Circulation/Finance 2005 80% 

Ross W. Muir, Managing Editor 2005 100% 

Tobi Thiessen, Publisher 2017 50% 

 

Regional Correspondents/editors 

B.C. Amy Dueckman, Abbotsford 2005 20% 

Alberta: Donita Wiebe‐ Neufeld, Edmonton 2000 20% 

Saskatchewan:  Donna Schulz, Rosthern 2014 20% 

Manitoba:  Nicolien Klassen-Wiebe, Winnipeg 2016 20% 

Eastern Canada:  David Rogalsky, Kitchener 2006 30% 

Senior Writer: Will Braun, Winnipeg 2011 40% 

Young Voices Editor: Aaron Epp, Winnipeg 2013 40% 

   6.6FTE 
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